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ASTHAL PARISH COUNCIL

ANNUAL MEETING OF ASTHALL PARISH COUNCIL 

TO BE HELD AT 

ASTHALL LEIGH MEMORIAL HALL
 TUESDAY 17 MAY 2016 AT 7.00pm

MINUTES
1. MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Council on Tuesday 12  May 2015 were approved
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
None

3. ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN
Chairman: Peter Kendall. Proposed by EW, seconded by CA; proposal carried. Peter Kendall accepted the position.
4. ELECTION OF VICE CHAIRMAN
Vice Chairman: Lynne Hughson. Proposed by PK, seconded by EW; proposal carried. Lynne Hughson accepted the position.

5. REGISTRATION OF INTERESTS
There were none
6. CODE OF CONDUCT
All Councillors were advised of the importance to keep up to date and attend Briefings and Training Sessions.

7. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
We have had a change of councillor this year, owing to the retirement of Nigel Oleson, who was replaced by Christopher Allen. I must thank Nigel for all the work he did whilst here especially finding Rita to take on the job of Clerk. I welcome Christopher who has already shown a keen interest in the workings of the council and organised the litter picking around the village of Asthal in March.

We have had quite a few planning applications during the year mostly for extensions and alterations. One for the development of the generator shed and garage at Asthal has caused us some concern.
The bridge at Asthal continues to have its weight and width restrictions. We will keep up the pressure to get it resolved as soon as possible. Likewise the parking in the village is still a problem, not having been helped by the Maytime owners making their car park smaller and not letting their staff use it.

We did not use any salt last winter but did get another ton in small bags which will be easier to distribute around the parish if it is needed.

Due to new regulations we have to abide by the new Transparency Code which requires that a list of councillors, meeting agendas, meeting minutes and annual accounts must be published on a website so our clerk is in the process of setting one up. I fear this is going to be an extra expense for our small community.
I must thank Neil Owen, our County Councillor and Alex Postan our West Oxfordshire District Councillor for their attendance at our meetings and their helpful advice; also our own councillors Lynne Hughson, Peter Kendall, Hugo Codrington and Christopher Allen for all their inputs to the running of the Council and most of all Rita for the efficient way she deals with the mountains of paper and emails and making my job as Chairman so easy.

8. OXFORDSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL REPORT
PROPOSALS FOR UNITARY COUNCIL 

Without consulting the public or the County Council, on Thursday 25th February a surprise announcement was made by Oxfordshire's District Councils and Oxford City Council. It called for the abolition of the County Council and the establishment of four district quasi-unitary councils, to include parts of Gloucestershire and Northamptonshire. (A unitary council combines the functions of a county council and a district council into one body.) In addition, the announcement called for the creation of an unelected quango to be known as a 'Combined Authority' to take on difficult areas of responsibility currently with the County Council, such as social care and major road projects. So, this would mean four councils spread across three counties, plus an over-arching unelected quango.

The Districts are now in the process of commissioning management consultants to produce a report to evaluate their proposals. Initially their brief to consultants stated: "The District Councils’ view is that a single county-wide unitary authority is not the right solution for Oxfordshire". It went on to say that any finding suggesting a single county-wide unitary is best would not be approved.

The Oxfordshire County Council view was that a single county-wide unitary authority was an option that should be considered (along with the Districts' proposal and other options for two or three unitary councils), and had thus been forced to begin the process of commissioning a separate management consultant's report. Any change along these lines will need powers devolved down to local areas, and appropriate funding to match. A larger unitary authority could not properly oversee small local planning and other general issues. Charlbury could well benefit from more local powers, should it wish to, provided they are suitably funded.

As a result of County and public pressure, District Council leaders have now agreed to commission a report covering all the options. It is hoped Council-Tax payers might not now have to fund two separate reports. However, the terms of reference of the Districts' revised brief to management consultants has not yet been agreed between County and Districts.

DRAGON IGNITES BATTLE AGAINST POTHOLES

A new weapon is being deployed in the battle against potholes on Oxfordshire’s roads. The ‘Dragon’ – so called because of the fire breathing nozzle it uses to dry out potholes – is a mobile patching machine that has already fixed many hundreds of potholes and a multitude of other defects on the county’s roads. Skanska, OCC's highways maintenance contractor, has added the Dragon to its arsenal against potholes and is using it to good effect across Oxfordshire, Cambridge and Peterborough. The machine repairs an average of 20 defects a day and has filled up to 44 potholes in one shift. So far it has fixed just short of 2,000 in Oxfordshire. The traditional method of pothole repair consists of a two-person gang and a lorry manually filling the potholes with hot tarmac. In the right circumstances, potholes filled using the Dragon can cost as little as £10 compared to £70 for traditional methods. It is also safer and provides a more environmentally sustainable solution. The potential savings that Dragon brings allows additional focus on repairing many of the defects that have yet to form into potholes. These repairs can be done at the same time due the multi-function repair capabilities of the Dragon. It can fill pot-holes, seal cracks and provide a thin overlay to minor surface damage. This preventative maintenance saves money in the long-term as the repairs are all undertaken at the same time. The “beast” is photographed in Shipton under Wychwood, and will be seen in our area in the future.
RECYCLING CENTRES 
Opening hours on Thursdays at OCC's Household Waste Recycling Centres will be extended from 7 April to 29 September. The sites will be open until 8pm on Thursdays in addition to the normal hours of 8am-5pm every day (including Sundays). The Household Waste Recycling Centres can accept a wide range of materials for recycling including garden waste, textiles and electrical items. Food waste should always be placed in the food caddies provided by the district council and collected as part of the kerbside collection scheme. More information about the sites, including layout and a full guide to what can be recycled can be found at https://www.oxfordshire.gov.uk.

KEEPING HGVS MOVING WHILE REDUCING THE IMPACT ON COMMUNITIES

A free online mapping tool has been launched to help freight and logistics companies plan their routes through the county. Oxfordshire Freight Gateway is linked to the National Freight Journey Planner and is designed to help logistics managers and drivers of large goods vehicles to select the most appropriate routes for their journeys in Oxfordshire.  A suitable route is provided based on the vehicle’s weight and dimensions and journey details. Details here: http://freightgateway.co.uk/oxfordshire/

TRANSITION FUND

Amendments to the budget in February put £2million back into Children’s Services and an extra £4million grant from Westminster will also be used to soften these and other cuts. A cross-party board will now be looking at how this money is distributed.

Some changes may occur in bus subsidies and day centre funding this year or in the next 2 years. I will be trying to make sure my electorate gets the best value from this. My discussions with the Villager Bus and Pulhams Coaches will continue, as ALL bus provision should not stop with the cuts to subsidies.
9. WEST OXFORDSHIRE DISTRICT COUNCIL REPORT
Annual Parish Council meetings are always important, always interesting but this year there are some major changes to face.

· The leader of WODC has retired on health grounds
· We have the aftermath of the planning decisions which plant 700 homes in the buffer zone that was meant to keep Brize Norton and Carterton separate
· We have a failed local plan

· We have a European referendum next month

· There are mjor initiatives from our Westminster government that will change the nature of local government here in West Oxfordshire

 The ward that I am responsible for has Brize Norton as its largest settlement and community; it also has Shilton, Bradwell, Stonelands, Sturt, Swinbrook, Asthal, Asthall Leigh, Field Assarts and Fordwells – it is a big area. There is real variety from the north to the south of the ward; it is divided by the A40, it is urban, it is military and it is rural. I love this part of the world; I have been here for well over 30 years and I feel that this is where I belong and looking after the respective commitunities in this ward is important to me. It is important because I hear what you have to say and I try to do something about it.
After 15 highly effective years WODC leader Sir Barry Norton has retired. He set up a structure within WODC that has resulted in one of the best run councils in UK. It has the second lowest district council tax as a proportion of council tax in the country, steady – never beyond the government guidelines for increases in council tax. Services are maintained, reserves built up, free parking in all towns; a thriving community with what is effectively full employment. The only place we find difficulty is the highways – we are not responsible for the highways – we wish we were.
This brings me to the next point. Central government thinks that the current four layers of government – Westminster, County, District and Parish/Town – are one layer too many and money could be saved by combining District and County into a unitary basis, having one layer where there were previously two.
Oxford CC has designs on the districts such as Cherwell, South Oxfordshire and West Oxfordshire. It is my personal view that this would be a disaster for our community. OCC is financially much weaker than we are. In my opinion it is an unsettled council in disarray but most of all if we were unified with OCC we would be dominated by an urban agenda. We are not urban, we are a mixed community with military, semi-urban, commercial, rural and agricultural activities – and that is not forgetting that we have some of the world’s leading motorsport engineering in the district.
WODChas commissioned a study on the unitary/devolution options from Price Waterhouse in order to present professional opinion in our representations. I believe that we would like to continue our shared services on a more formal basis and become a unitary with Cotswolds and maybe Cherwell. In any event it would be similar communities running their own administration.

Now that Sir Barry has retired, we have a new leader – James Mills, who is, relatively speaking, a young man. He is just over 40 and has had over 14 years of public service. He has a number of successes including his work on the closure of Wenrisc ward at Witney Community Hospital. This included facing down NHS mandarins, Westminster and the medical profession to reopen the second ward. He did this in his own trademark style – hard work using the rules set by the rule makers to achieve his ends.
The local plan failed – thrown out by HM inspector, largely on account of the numbers that were required by central government and the numbers that were in the plan. There is a new plan under preparation and I shall be doing what I can to protect our communities; protect our landscape and protect our people.

I like this place; I like the variety; I like the people. Help me to help you. Keep in touch with me. Thank you.
10. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION
It was queried what would happen to the emergency services in the proposed changes to unitary status. The response was that this falls into the fine detail which has yet to be sorted out.

11. LOCAL CHARITIES REPORT.

This year there have been no requests  for assistance. The Relief in Need Charity has a small fund to assist local residents in need eg funds for transport to hospital.
12. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
None

13. DATE OF NEXT MEETING

